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Is it me? I’ve been a football fan since attending my first match in London in 1952. Having just watched the edited highlights on BBC 1 of the first of this year’s F.A. Cup semi-finals from the Millennium Stadium, I found it difficult to understand the comments afterwards by their ‘TV pundits’, a former and a current Premiership manager. It had been a game where some of the tackles had been cynically vicious, to say the least and the two ‘old school’ managers agreed that ‘football is a physical game and you need to adopt such tactics to stop Arsenal playing their attractive, passing game, otherwise they will annihilate you’. Isn’t this as bad an influence on the young players in the game as some of the actions of a certain Mr Rooney?
OVER 60’S CLUB

Our March meeting, which was held in the Church Hall, was our 55th anniversary and we celebrated it with a really excellent meal of roast beef and turkey, all prepared by Mrs P. Spearing and her helpers. This was followed by our A.G.M., with thanks being given to the retiring committee by Mrs K. Thomas for their help during the past year and Mrs E. Paterson gave the financial report – which remained very satisfactory for the year ahead. Committee members were elected thus: President – Mr R. Lanmead, Chairman – Mrs K. Thomas, Vice Chairman – Mrs M. Atherton, Secretary – Mrs J. French, Asst Secretary – Mrs A. Smith, Treasurer – Mrs E. Paterson, Asst. Treasurer – Mrs M. Atherton.  Mrs E. Jones, Mrs M. Dunn, Mrs G. Frost, and Mrs J Newberry would complete the committee. Mrs M. Atherton agreed to be Press Secretary and also to arrange the outings.  Mrs E. Paterson would again be our Village Hall rep. It was also announced the subscription fee be raised to £4.

A celebration cake – which had been made and decorated by Mrs K. Thomas – was cut by Mrs B. Broom, our eldest member and Mrs M. Pratt, our longest serving member.  “Thank You” gifts were presented to Mrs P. Spearing and her helpers for their hard work in preparing the lunch.

I would like to mention our first outing of the year on Monday, May 23rd, when we will be going to Endsleigh Garden Centre and Buckfast Abbey. On Monday, June 20th, we shall be having a trip to Mevagissy.  Non-members are always welcome to join us on our outings as we usually have a few spare seats. Departure times are given in the Willand Diary page and I can always be contacted on 38217.                                                                  Margaret Atherton

THANKS
May I, through your column, please offer my many thanks to all my friends who sent me get-well wishes on my long stay in hospital. I am now home and recovering slowly.                                                                                 Marj. Pratt
HOME-START MID DEVON

Home-Start offers free support and practical help to families with at least one child under five years of age.  Our volunteers help parents going through difficult times. Would you like to know more about becoming a volunteer yourself? Have you got a few hours a week to spare?  Parenting experience is essential.  Please contact Pat, Angie or Lesley for further details on 01884 252743.

In the kingdom of hope, there is no such season as winter.

LETTERS TO THE ED

Dear Brian.  My copy of the (magazine cover) map (a photocopy which I got from the library, I think) has printed on it "Surveyed 1887, Revised 1903" but I have put on the margin a pencil date of 1906, which I must have got from the library records (??).   As The Duchess of Devonshire Dairy is shown the map is no earlier than about 1901.  I will be interested to hear if any of the Magazine readers add anything.                                                                           Derek Grant

Dear Brian. I am pretty sure that the map on the magazine cover is the Ordnance Survey map of 1906/07. As you mention, it shows many fascinating features, such as the sadly lost Summer's Mill Farm which could have been the site of Willand's Domesday Mill and was later a fulling mill. Close to the mill were two oak trees marking the parish boundary, which may or may not still be there?

To the north of the parish, the pavilion and 'Archery Ground' are clearly marked. This site, now known as Archery Field, was where archery was once actively practiced. It’s also where Willand's cricket team had played since at least the 1850s and also where the great Willand Sports Days were held in the early 1900s, attracting vast crowds from across the South West.

While it shows how rural Willand was (note the number of orchards), it also reveals many interesting developments since the Tithe Map was made in 1839. Most obviously there are the two railway lines completed in 1844 and 1876 (Culm Valley Branch) and also the substantial industrial and residential settlement that had developed around Tiverton Junction. The area between the old village and the station had also become a landscape of grand Victorian houses and gardens, with the construction of Somerville House, the Woodlands and The Gables.  Many thanks,                                                                   James Morrison

ANOTHER LETTER, DIFFERENT SUBJECT

Dear Ed. After reading Stan Micheaux’s letter in the last issue regarding magnetic bracelets, I thought I’d tell you my story. Early last year I had to go into hospital for an operation, after which I had a great deal of pain in hips and knees (nothing to do with what I went into hospital for), which was put down to arthritis. I was introduced to the Bioflow Bracelet and decided to try one to ease the pain. It works on reverse polarity and over the next few days I could feel the pain easing and now I could get out of bed without a struggle.

Then, it got easier for me to go up and down stairs, without the pain, so I can tell you it worked for me. Friends have said ‘it’s all in the mind’ but I don’t have to take pain killers anymore! Then, in December, I heard one of our local doctors had been testing it and he believed it worked as pain relief for arthritis and osteoarthritis. His findings were published in the British Medical Journal and I now feel so strongly that these bracelets are effective, I have become a local distributor for the product. They carry a 90-day money-back guarantee, so you have nothing to lose and everything to gain.  Anyone who would like to know more can ring me on 820967 during the evenings or weekends. As far as Stan’s stinging nettles are concerned, I’ll reserve judgement!                    Margaret Pike 
A love affair with knowledge will never end in heartbreak.

AND ANOTHER 

Dear Brian. I would like to thank the readers of the Willand Magazine for the donation of £10 which was brought to us just before Christmas, following an article written by Frank Clarke about the work we do with wildlife from our home in Cullompton. We started some twelve years ago after successfully rearing 3 surviving featherless robins, following a cat attack on their nest in a neighbour’s garden. We monitored these birds after their release, as each was banded with their own colour code. One became quite a local celebrity and it was with some sadness that a neighbour came to inform us that she had been caught by a sparrow-hawk in his garden. However, she had lived a good life for six and a half years, which is well above the average life span and had raised many youngsters. She always managed to bring them back to our garden for feeding and we have some lovely photo’s of her.

Taking in orphans and casualties soon became a regular occurrence. As a former Registered Nurse and added to my own experience of breeding exotic birds for 20 years (in what seems another lifetime now), I soon realised that the skills were totally transferable. We invested in special heated cages to provide the ideal environment for youngsters and built a small aviary to support their rehabilitation back to a ‘wild’ state once they were able to self-feed. Although initially specialising in birds, we are now experienced in rearing a wide range of wildlife. We have built further aviaries and invested in a larger range of equipment and ‘Intensive Care’ units to provide the best possible care for anything that comes in to us.

During the past year, our total wildlife intake consisted of 349 general garden birds, 21 ducklings, 6 older ducks, 2 swans, 5 squirrels, 6 field mice (one with baby), 3 voles, 6 pipistrelle bats, 2 long eared bats (as a registered bat handler), 4 tawny owls, 2 little owls, 4 sparrow-hawks, 6 rabbits (4 separate orphans) and 26 hedgehogs. Fortunately, most of these were successfully rehabilitated back into the wild after rearing or treatment of injuries.

This is not too bad a record when you consider that we do this from our own home with quite limited resources and total self-financing. We have tried to obtain funding from both Devon Wildlife Trust and the RSPB, both having referred people to us for some years but as neither of them deal with actual creatures, they have been unable to help us. We would love to have the scope to develop Devon’s dedicated Wildlife Hospital, as with the right funding we know we could do so much more, particularly with the RSPCA having changed their policies on rehabilitating wildlife and subsequently euthanizing a high percentage of creatures not on the right ‘schedule’.  However, that at the moment is just a dream but during the summer season of last year we did get some very practical support from members of the Willand Ladies CAMEO Group, who regularly left parcels of kitchen rolls, toilet rolls and tissues that we use for cage bases and nest linings on our doorstep, after some of their members visited us and saw a need. At one stage, our early morning feeding and cleaning round used a total of four kitchen rolls, so we were extremely grateful.

Already this year we have been busy, with birds and bats being the main casualties, just so that we keep our hand in and don’t get too much rest over the winter period!  Our thanks once again, Doreen & Martin Williams 01884 32006

AN ALTERNATIVE NHS

Stan Micheaux has been enthusing over magnetic bracelets and stinging nettles, with the former now being available from a local distributor. A local doctor has advised a friend to ‘look up your problem on the internet and read a book about it’, and an article in the local paper by a College Surgery GP (which prompted a local resident to hold a ‘Tired all the Time’ party) says that before taking St. John’s Wort, you should discuss the situation with your pharmacist. With all these alternatives, is relocating a surgery in Cullompton really necessary?       Ed.
Two things bad for the heart: running up stairs and running down people.

FUNDING WILL BENEFIT OLDER PEOPLE IN MID DEVON
Devon County Council's CAREdirect has been awarded £90,000 to improve take-up of older people's benefits, particularly those in mid Devon and South Hams. CAREdirect is a multi-agency information and advice service for older people and their carers. Full details of the two year initiative have yet to be finalised, but CAREdirect's strategy will target older people parish by parish.

The Government has identified older people in rural communities as a target group to reach to encourage take up of benefit. According to national statistics, approximately 50% of eligible people do not claim attendance allowance, and 33% do not claim Council Tax or Housing Benefit allowances.                   D.C.C.

40th ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATIONS
Yes, Willand Pre-School celebrates its’ 40th anniversary this year - it is the oldest Pre-School in the Culm Valley. However, we will be CLOSED ALL DAY on FRIDAY, JULY 8th as we make preparations for the celebrations in the evening where we intend to hold a FAMILY NIGHT, commencing at 6.00pm. For the children, there will be a fancy dress competition with a storybook theme, a bouncy castle and Uncle Ray – the entertainer. Later in the evening, the adults can enjoy a bar, BBQ and live music (no backing tracks) provided by My Generation. Obviously, as we will be remembering 1965, there will be a 60’s theme, so if you feel like dusting off the drainpipes, getting out the psychedelic shirt or squeezing into that mini skirt – wonderful!!  Admission will be FREE.

REQUEST *** REQUEST *** REQUEST

If anyone reading this has any relevant photo’s dating back 40 years, that we could borrow for the day, would you please ring Christine on 01884 38004 or Sandy on 01884 35165 or simply pop into Pre-School.  Thank You,  

                                                                                                        Sandy Hancock
ACTIVATE THE GREY MATTER

Another of those puzzles.  Palindromes are words which read the same backwards as forwards. Can you find palindromic answers to the following?  1. Ship’s stern. 2. Navigational aid.   3. Musical note.   4. Even.  5. Midday.  6. Wildebeest waste. 

7. First man’s first words.   Answers are at the foot of Willand Diary.

A NOTE FROM OUR PARISH CLERK
Please note that I am on maternity leave from 1 April to 21 November 2005. These are the details of the temporary parish clerk for Willand Parish Council, Mrs Jane Oliver, who officially starts on 1 April: 
Mrs Jane Oliver,       19 Chestnut Drive,       Willand,       Devon.     EX15 2SJ

Tel:  01884 32147          Email:  willandtempclerk@supanet.com

Any telephone calls made to the 258297 number will be automatically redirected to Jane’s number.
Problems are to the mind what exercise is to the body.
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After an initial meeting, it was decided that the Village Fair will take place on Saturday 27th August from 3 - 6pm with refreshments, a bar and a children’s entertainer available until 7pm, when the Common Players will perform in the Parish Field.
At the meeting, we had representation from Cameo, Pre-School, Over 60’s Club, Willand History Group, Willand Methodist Church, Willand Primary School, Willand Football Club, 1st Willand Brownies, Willand Community Composting Scheme and Neighbourhood Watch, all of whom have agreed to run a stall.  Whilst this is really encouraging it would be great to have more people to the next meeting, in order to put together a few more ideas.  If you make crafts, cards etc, why not take this opportunity to make a bit of extra money for yourself - £10 a table. 

THE NEXT MEETING WILL BE ON TUESDAY 3RD MAY AT 8PM
IN THE CLUB ROOM AT THE VILLAGE HALL.

Please come along to this informal meeting. You will not have to commit to helping on the day or running a stall but ideas and input will be greatly received.

WILLAND  CAR  BOOT  SALE

Willand Parish Council will be holding a car boot / table top sale on Sunday 21st August at the Village Hall to raise money for Christmas lights in Willand.

Setting up will be from 10.00am and a table / car boot will cost £5 if booked in advance or £6 on the day.   Buyers from 11.00am.

Refreshments will be available. 

To pre-book please call Trish Harrogate on 01884 33262.

ACTIV8
In 2004 the Youth Issues group of the Community Safety Partnership identified a need to inform young people of the activities available to them during July and August.  Organisations in Mid Devon were invited to notify their activities to the group.  The available activities would then be advertised, free of charge, through a web site, brochure and CD rom.  With the assistance of the young people of Mid Devon, a name and logo were chosen and the marketing format was devised.  ACTIV8 was born.

The brand was launched on 10th July 2004 at the ‘Shout’ youth consultation event in Tiverton. Some 33 activities were published and posters, stickers and banners were displayed to advertise the web site. Marketing the brand continued throughout July. It soon became apparent that there were many organisations running activities during July and August, that had not been included in the original publications and these were quickly added to the web site as soon as they became known. 

Evaluation of the initial marketing exercise has indicated the following:

1) There were many more activities happening than were advertised;

2) There was a huge demand for the brochures, CD roms,  posters and stickers;

3) Over 14,000 pages of the web site were accessed during July and August;

4) There was a great desire among young people aged 13 to 19 yrs to find out about summer activities and to take part.

As a result of the evaluation, it has been decided to continue to promote ACTIV8  into year two and three with the aim, in year two, of identifying all the summer activities for young people within the district. In year three, the aim is to identify the gaps in the provision of activities and to promote ways of filling those gaps.  The long-term aspiration would be to see an increase in available activities throughout the whole year.

In order to succeed in year two we hope to establish a network of people throughout the District who will inform us of any person or organisation running summer activities for young people. We are therefore asking everyone to notify us if they are involved in organising, or running, activities for young people aged between 13 and 19 years during the summer holidays, or indeed if they know of any activities being run.

I’m sure you will be aware of the benefits and the proven advantages of reducing anti social behaviour, increasing well being and health if young people take part in organised activities.  If you are able to help could you please inform the project co-ordinator, Nicki Broad, on 01884 234330, email nbroad@middevon.gov.uk  by letter or fax, of the name of your representative and we will contact them direct. I look forward to hearing from you. If you need further information, please do not hesitate to contact me.          Steve McLellan, Community Safety Officer

No act of kindness, however small, is ever wasted.

CHRISTIAN AID WEEK

“I would be most grateful if you would include the dates of Christian Aid Week 2005 in the Willand Diary page of the May/June issue of the Willand Magazine. The details are Sunday, May 15th to 21st – Christian Aid Week, Throughout the Village.  This will be especially helpful as I managed to copy the wrong dates from the Christian Aid website when creating an article for the St. Mary’s Church Magazine. Yours sincerely”                             Colin Reeves, Organiser, Willand

Honour, like life, once lost is never recovered.

ST. MARY’S PARISH CHURCH

I recently had an enquiry from someone wishing to prepare for Confirmation. This is a course of instruction in the Christian faith in preparation for taking your place as a full communicant member of the Church of England. Perhaps someone among our readers has been thinking along those lines. Please contact me for more information.
As an experiment, the all age Sunday service ‘Parish Praise’, will be held in our Church Hall on May 15 and June 19 –at the usual time of 9.30am. Meeting in the hall means we can provide proper crèche facilities and cater for the more lively youngsters who come with their families. We can also be more adventurous with music and take advantage of the flexible space.

The Telegraph recently reported the findings of a survey of the most popular hymns. Traditional hymns were of course well represented. That’s inevitable if many of the people surveyed don’t go to church often – they are bound to speak from memory rather than current experience. Hymns people remember from school, weddings and funerals will retain their popularity for some time. A couple of top 20 hymns are there perhaps because of public school influence and their place in public life. ‘I vow to thee my country’ appeals to the patriotic impulse, greatly helped by a tune from The Planets.  Jerusalem, ‘And did those feet?’ enjoys great patronage from the WI. I always have mixed feelings about its reference to Dark Satanic Mills – does that make the work force devils? The hymn suffers from the fact that the honest answer to its opening question is ‘No’.

The best  hymns of any  period  pass the test of time on the strength of their music 
and words. The Methodist and Welsh revivals left a great  legacy of hymns, some 
of which made it to the top 20. It was particularly good to see ‘And Can it Be?’ in 4th place. This hymn expresses personal testimony to the Amazing Grace of God superbly (‘Amazing Grace’ continues to hold a place up there).

Many of the best hymns lift us out of ourselves as we sing something of the majesty of God. ‘How Great Thou Art’, ‘Thine be the glory,’ ‘Shine Jesus Shine’. Another group consists of the reflective songs that speak to us in difficult times, ‘Abide with me’.’ What a Friend we have in Jesus’.’ Be still for the presence of the Lord’.
The Telegraph tried to do a knocking job by saying that few of the happy clappy (Now there’s a term of abuse!) hymns made it. In fact, all the newer hymns featured come from the Evangelical/Charismatic side of the church. Those circles are responsible for most of the new hymns and worship songs. They also are the ones who have seen the depth in some classics that have recently made their way into the top 20. As a policy, the best of the old and the best of the new successfully meets the needs of most worshippers.

Having sung my way through many a hymn book for the last 50 or so years, I am quite encouraged that, overall, the top 20 show quite a fine balance, and a taste for Gospel truth and authentic spiritual experience. There is some spiritual health out there.                                                                                           Keith Horsfall
If you don’t like beans, you shouldn’t have opened the tin.

MUMS CREATE “THE CLEVER CLUB” FOR CHILDREN
Two mothers have just launched ‘The Clever Club’ - a support system by post, designed to help children between the ages of seven and eleven in their numeracy skills.  Designed to work in tandem with the national numeracy strategy, The Clever Club is unique in that it also targets parents who want to be supportive but who are not always familiar with today’s teaching methods.  Judith Dick, a primary school teacher and Sue Harrison have created a learning aid, which employs the same terminology and methodology as used in schools but with an emphasis on fun.  The attractive written material is presented in a relaxed format, which is both clear and colourful.  A Clever Club member receives a monthly pack, by post, which contains four numeracy concepts supported by worksheets and games.  Also included is a sticker chart to mark each days work and a sealed envelope, which contains a small reward to be given to the child at the completion of each pack.  A personalised folder and a pack of visual aids, including flash cards, pencil, counters, dice etc. are included to make learning an enjoyable and varied experience.  There is also a postal games club for children who dislike anything they see as “homework”. Members receive a pack of games each month that support the numeracy work they will be doing at school. Parental guidance notes are also included to explain the concepts to the parents.

The Clever Club has been created to help unravel the mysteries of the numeracy strategy taught in schools today, whilst making it more accessible to both children and their parents.  We aim to make it fun and informative – something the children look forward to doing and which enables the parents to be more closely involved with school work. For further information about ‘The Clever Club’, please contact Judith Dick or Sue Harrison on 01420 588431 or visit www.thecleverclub.com.
Notes to the editor: Judith Dick B.Ed (hons.) is a primary school teacher at Itchen Abbas Primary School, near Winchester, with nearly 20 years experience.  

Sue Harrison M.Sc. FIIA B.Sc. (Education & Psychology) ran Prime Minister Margaret Thatcher’s Private Office for three years during the 1980s. 

Eds comment: Interested parents may wish to discuss this idea with our primary school teachers in addition to investigating the potential via the sources suggested

Don’t work harder, work smarter.

WILLAND BROWNIES

The first term was ‘pantomime time’ for the Brownies. Two of our young helpers wrote their own pantomime – very cleverly based on the costumes the Brownies already had – and this was performed in front of Mums and Dads - thank you to all those who came along to watch. We also had a trip to see Mother Goose at Wellington, which was enjoyed by all.  We also had a very busy March, making Easter and Mother’s Day cards and presents. The last day of term was a talk and games based on world guiding and we found out about Brownies and Guides in other countries. Many thanks to Ruth, from Cullompton guides, for this.

We are very grateful to the parents that come to help – but we need more!! Hopefully, weather permitting, we will have more outside activities in the summer and if anyone over the age of 16 is interested in helping out, please call Helen on 821722 or Claire on 820448.  We meet in the annexe of the Village Hall at 6.00pm on Wednesdays, during school term-time.                   Claire Churchill
HISTORY BROUGHT UP TO DATE WITH TECHNOLOGY

The Devon  Record  Office  has  opened the doors of its new home at Great Moor House, Sowton in Exeter and history buffs are already enjoying the new facilities. The new office provides, for the first time ever, accommodation for all records in Exeter on one site, with sufficient expansion space for the next twenty years.
The building incorporates all the latest in record office design including 'passive environmental control' to preserve the sometimes-fragile documents. Opening hours in the spacious new search-room are 10 am to 6 pm Monday to Friday. The service remains free, following Devon County Council's decision to remove the admission charges which have been in place since the early 1980's.
It’s very easy to spend other people’s money.

TIVERTON CAB MOVES TO TOWN HALL
The Citizens Advice Bureau in Tiverton has moved to new offices on the ground floor of the Town Hall. Eagle-eyed readers may have spotted posters around the district announcing the move, designed by East Devon College student Ted Moore from Uffculme.

Linda Wilkinson, manager of the CAB, says that the service will not be affected in any way by the move, continuing to give the same free, confidential and impartial advice. She added that more volunteer advisers are needed - free accredited training and expenses are provided. Anyone interested in this rewarding work should contact Linda. 

Opening hours in Tiverton remain the same: 10am to 4pm Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday and Friday. The new phone number is 01884 234926.  The Cullompton service remains unchanged, at the MDDC offices, 65 Fore Street, from 10am to 2pm on Fridays and on the same number as Tiverton. 

For people who can’t get to a bureau because they are disabled or have caring responsibilities, the Outreach worker can visit you at home. Phone 01884 234952 for an appointment.                                                                      Linda Wilkinson

A smooth sea never made a skilled mariner.

WILLAND TENNIS CLUB 

Our New Season has just started and the adult subscription of £52 lasts a full year.  Just £1 a week to use the Village Tennis Courts, what a bargain.  The children can join by paying £20, which allows them to use the courts.  The junior coaching membership is full but a waiting list is held for next year if anyone is interested.

 

The Club has been so well supported that we need to floodlight the third court and we have now received planning permission, so this will be done as soon as possible. We have also been given planning permission to build a fourth court, to make a block of 4 - this court can also be floodlit in due course.  We are awaiting a major grant approval from the Foundation for Sport and the Arts, unfortunately this can take anything from 18 months to 2 years to obtain from the date we applied, which was late last summer.  We must keep our fingers crossed!  

 

We have had a very successful winter season, it looks like we are going to win the Men’s Stones League.  This is the first year it has run, and several men in the Club have played.  Also we have played in the First Division Mixed of the East Devon League, three of the Players coming from Willand - Mark Roberts, Paul Nelson and Rita Parish. Steve Vile and Clare Leach have also played. We also put a 2nd team in the league in Div. 5, which has done very well.  

 

We are having an Open Evening for New Adult Members with a Racket Play Test,  organized by Tony Pryce Sports, Tiverton on Monday  23rd May at 6-30pm.  All Adults are welcome to come along.  

 

Senior Club Nights are Mondays and Thursdays from 6-30pm.  Junior Coaching Night is Tuesday from 6pm.  If you just want to pay and play, give John Morrison a ring on 32331.                                                                   Rita Parish, Secretary
A little nonsense now and then is relished by the wisest men.
WILLAND GARDEN CLUB

We were treated to a talk on Hellebores in March and the speaker, Sally Gregson, brought along a wide variety of species for us to look at and buy. Our talk in April is on Bonsai and we will have a visit from a representative from Escot Water Gardens on 11th May. 

Our coffee morning in March was well attended. It was lovely to see some new faces there and hope they will continue to support the Club. On Saturday, 21st May, we will be holding our annual Plant Sale in the Village Hall from 10.15 – 11.30. If you have any spare plants for which you would like to find a new home or if you would like to buy some, please come along. There will be coffee and a draw as well. 

We are looking forward to our Club outing in June, although the venue has yet to be decided. We always have a good day, even if the weather is not too kind!

Our Annual Flower Show is on Saturday, 13th August. Hopefully, the magazine editor will print the schedule again in the next issue, together with an entry form. All entries will be FREE OF CHARGE this year, so please consider entering. It is very much an amateur show, so everyone has a chance of success.

Our monthly meetings are held in the Club Room at 7.30 on the second Wednesday of the month from March to December (except June and August) and visitors are very welcome. The subscription is £2.50 per annum. For any more information about the Garden Club, please phone Carol Allan on 33828 or come along to one of our meetings.

You can build a house but a home must grow.
RON AND VERA SAUNDERS
On Wednesday 30th March, Ron & Vera of Elm View, Old Village, celebrated their 65th Wedding Anniversary (which we’ve been told is either Blue Sapphire or Platinum). They have lived all their married life there and Ron was born there nearly 90 years ago. Elm View was also a farm and at one time a butchers shop, run by Ron’s parents Tom & Evelyn, who bought the house in 1911 and their children, Sylvia in 1912, Ron in 1915 and Harry in 1918, were all born there. Harry died of a childhood illness at the age of three and Sylvia died of T.B. at 18.

Vera Joyce Wood was born in Wood Lane, Kentisbeare, in 1917 and had two sisters, Eve & Dorothy and a brother, William.  She worked on a poultry farm, where on Wednesdays, she finished early and was home in the afternoon, which is how she met Ron. He worked in the butchers shop and drove the van doing deliveries. One of his deliveries was on a Wednesday afternoon to Wood Lane. He remembers Vera’s father telling her to ‘let the lad go because he was wasting valuable time for his father by chatting at the gate”.   

They were married at Kentisbeare Church and moved into Elm View with Ron’s parents. During wartime, Ron delivered meat on a bike when petrol was rationed and when Ron went away in the Royal Air Force, Vera drove the van doing the rounds.  Ron & Vera have 3 sons – Michael born in 1946, Stephen in 1952 and Stuart in 1956. Michael & Stuart both live with their families in Tiverton but Stephen still lives in Willand with his family.  They have 8 grand children and 4 great grand children, with 2 more due this summer.

They have seen Willand grow around them. Elm Side Bungalows was just fields, as was Meadow Park, once partly owned by Ron and built on in the last ten years. Caravans stayed for nights in the field which is now part of Harpitt Close and Vera did B & B at Elm View until about 20 years ago. 

When he retired, Ron went on to work at Harold Veysey’s butcher’s shop in Cullompton. He has played cricket, bowls, skittles in and around Willand and was the Secretary of the Over 60’s for several years, organising outings and speakers for their meetings. There are so many stories Ron can tell, and though Vera doesn’t keep good health these days, does remember a lot more than she can tell us. I feel sure Ron will be able to correct some of these details if they are inaccurate and add to it for future reading. 

They did have a good day, with many cards, flowers and gifts and a cake to celebrate for teatime, plus many ‘phone calls of good wishes, including one from a couple they did not know in Uffculme, who celebrated 65 years on the same day.                                                                                                    Carol Sanders
WILLAND VILLAGE HALL

We would like to welcome our new caretaker, Mr Terry Chapman, who started just after half term. Terry has taken on the cleaning and caretaking duties and the Hall is already starting to benefit from his hard work. We hope he will stay with us for many years.  

Mrs Isaac’s whist drives have proved very successful. Thank you to her and her helpers for contributing to Hall funds in this way. On Saturday, 7th May, Mary is organising a special type of whist drive – look out for the posters nearer the date. The next usual whist drive dates are Mondays 25th April and 23rd May. There is no whist drive in June as the Blood Donors had already booked that date. If they continue to be successful, the whist drives for next year will be on the fourth Monday of the month throughout the year, except in December. Please come along to the Hall and support them.

Although the Table Tennis Club has stopped running, we still have five tables, nets, bats and balls in the Hall. If anyone is interested in starting up the Club again, or even in just hiring the tables for an hour or two, please contact Tony Wills, our Secretary, on 34782.

The annexe toilets have now been refurbished. We were hoping to have the main toilets done in the Easter break but were let down by our builder at the last minute, so are looking for further quotes. We hope to have them done during the summer now. We are very grateful to Uffculme Environmental Trust for promising us a grant towards this refurbishment and to Willand Parish Council for acting as third party sponsors.

Our Annual General Meeting will be held at 7.30 pm on Monday, 23rd May, in the Annexe. Please feel free to come along. We are looking for some community representatives to act as Trustees, as well as receiving nominations from village organisations for trustees. This is your chance to air any views you may have about the Village Hall and its use. As you may already know, the Village Hall is not owned by the Village or the Parish Council but is an independent registered charity, governed by a committee of trustees. As such, there are numerous charity regulations which have to be followed concerning its use and governance.

Charges for hiring the Hall have gone up from 1st April by approximately 5%. This is the first rise for 2 years and is just to keep pace with inflation

New rates from 01/04/2005

	
	Hall
	Comm/Club
	Kitchen
	Comb
	Annexe

	Class 1


	3.30
	1.90
	2.85
	9.50(9.95)
	2.70

	Class 2


	5.75
	3.00
	3.50
	14.70(15.25)
	4.00

	Class 3


	8.70
	3.50
	4.60
	19.50(20.30)
	4.90


Performing Rights £5.25 (from £5), Licensed Bar: £10.00

Class 1 bookings are for village organisations with similar aims to the Village Hall (social, leisure or educational); Class 2 covers Willand residents for private events with no entry charge and for other village organisations (e.g. Parish Council, British Legion, Church); Class 3 is for individuals or organisations outside the Village. There is another rate for commercial use. For availability and booking, please contact Tony Wills on 34782.                          Carol Allan 33828
Don’t suppose – endeavour to know.

WILLAND LADIES CAMEO GROUP
The March meeting began with a demonstration of painted glass and our speaker, Mrs Mary Boyd, showed us the method she used and soon had many of us painting on small sheets of acrylic that she had brought with designs already stencilled. Some of the more ambitious and artistic ladies followed this by painting on glass. The business meeting followed, the minutes were taken as read and then the coffee morning was discussed. Helpers for each stall were agreed, and asked to be at the hall by 9.15. It is intended to hold a Village Fair later in the year to raise money for Christmas lights for the village.   We decided to take a stall and probably to have a 'treasure hunt ' like the Find the Bone at the coffee morning if it proves to be a success.   If anyone has any other ideas they were asked to pass them on to Christine or Diane.
The Diners Group are planning to go to the Halfway House in April and members agreed that later in the year we could go further afield.  Walkers group;  Mary said that the walks had been fewer and quite short recently, but hoped to go further as the weather improved.    She asked if there were any other members who would like to go walking, saying that both short and long walks were arranged (usually ending with a tea!).  Parish plan; The questionnaire had been distributed and would be collected by the 13th. A grant of £1000 had been obtained to cover the costs so far.   A.O.B;   The chairman asked whether the ladies would like to collect items for the women's refuge again this year and this was generally agreed.

The April meeting was held on the 7th, Viv Slaughter was in the chair but only 29 members were present.  After apologies and the minutes, the treasurer gave her report on the Coffee morning.   A total of £312.00 was raised and rounded up to a donation of £320.00 for the Hearing Dogs for the Deaf  Assoc.   The secretary read a letter of thanks from the Association. In addition to money, they need suitable dogs and foster families for the early training of puppies.  Diners Club; a meal has been arranged for 18th May at the Halfway House, a menu and list to sign up was available.  Village Hall; The fees  have gone up by 10%, making a difference of 50p per evening to us.  There will be a coffee morning in aid of the hall on 23rd April, members were urged to support it and encourage others to do so.  Women's Refuge; a bag was available for donations, a few have already been received.   They will be collected in July or August, and divided between the refuges in Exeter and Crediton.  Village Fair; Kath Thomas told us that we would be having a table either inside or out depending on the weather. There will be a car boot sale on 20th August and the fair will be on 27th. An outing to Bicton Park was suggested, to take place on 17th May.  The price of admission (including guided tour) depended on there being at least 16 visitors. It was agreed that husbands, partners and friends could come if they liked.  A list of members going will be compiled. It is expected there will be enough members with cars to take all who want to go. Members were reminded to contribute to drivers expenses.  Craft group;  It was agreed that the quilt - when finished - should be given direct to Marie Curie to raffle, as they would be able to sell more tickets than we could.  Mrs Penberthy spoke about the proposed book of anecdotes and recipes.  She needs the contributions by the July meeting. Our speaker was Mr Andy Sinclair from the Northcott Theatre in Exeter. He gave an interesting talk explaining the work involved in putting on a play or other entertainment from start to finish.   He had a lot of slides including pictures of some famous actors who had appeared there - some before they were famous - and showing the work of technicians and stage manager. He was thanked by Mrs Starnes. After tea and biscuits, the draw took place, won by Christine Chapman and flower of the month went to Kit Davis. The next meeting will coincide with the General election.  This has happened before and we were still able to have the meeting.                                                                 Phyllis Vernon
Real leaders are ordinary people with extraordinary determination.

WILLAND HISTORY GROUP
A lively AGM was held on the 5th April.  After the committee red-tape had been dealt with, our continuing and future projects were discussed.  The ever-growing Willand Archive is currently being reorganised along more practical lines after consultation with archivist Alan Voce of Tiverton Museum.  For those with an interest in regional history or family history research, it is worth noting that the Devon Records Office has recently reopened at a new site on Sowton Industrial Estate, Exeter. We are looking to organise a visit some time in the future. 

More immediately, with the kind permission of Rev. Horsfall, we are arranging a Saturday morning in early June to record the location and inscriptions of the gravestones in St Mary's Churhyard. Inevitably, due to weathering and the process of time the condition of some of the gravestones, particularly the older ones, has deteriorated and some of the inscriptions are becoming worn. Therefore, not only is it important to make a record before it is too late, but it will be a fascinating exercise in learning about our predecessors in Willand.  We would welcome along anyone who would like to get involved, so ring the number below for details and don't forget your clipboard and tape measure!

The major project that the History Group will be working on over the next couple of years will be the production of a Book of Willand, in conjunction with Halsgrove publishing, aiming for a publication date in 2007.  While we hope to cover the history of the parish, attention will be given as much to people and activities as to dates and places. Emphasis will firmly be put on community life within living memory, on the events, clubs, organisations, sports and festivities that have breathed life into the village over the past century, as well as the farms, buildings, businesses and people who have contributed to the changing appearance of Willand. This is a challenging project that will require many hours of hard work, but it will be rewarding, and we hope to produce a lasting record of our small and under-rated parish that will benefit the whole community.  If anyone would like to know more, or to get involved don't hesitate to get in touch.

                                                                            James Morrison (01884 250057)
There is always much more to learn than there is to teach.

WILLAND METHODIST CHURCH
There are thousands of charities helping people all around the world. I expect that most, if not everyone, has at some time donated money and/or effort to support a charity.

 

Willand and Cullompton Methodist Churches are holding a social afternoon at Willand Methodist Church on Tuesday 24th May between 2pm and 4pm in aid of 'The Mercy Ships'.   Mercy Ships is a global charity and has operated a growing fleet of hospital ships in developing nations since 1978.  Following the example of Jesus, Mercy Ships bring hope and healing to the poor, mobilising people and resources world-wide.

 

We would welcome you all to this event, so please do put May 24th in your diaries and come along and support this good cause.                        Chris Brewitt
He who laughs, lasts.

FRIENDS OF COLDHARBOUR MILL MUSEUM, UFFCULME  
Our Easter Coffee Morning went off well with a number of  visitors  turning up to browse around the stalls and join in the raffle.    The Richard Fox Evening has not yet been held at the time of me sending in this item so a report next time

On Sunday and Monday (29th & 30th May)  there  will  be a steam-up at  the Mill and the Friends will be running a stall/s of bric-a-brac, plants, produce etc. so any donations for same would be appreciated.   10.30 am to 5.00 pm approximately.

In June, the Friends  are  holding  another  Quiz  evening  but  details  are  not yet finalised  so  if  you  are interested please phone Kathleen on 01884 840359 on or after the 1st June.  Usual  teams  of  4,  ploughman  supper and a raffle will be the programme;  teams can be made up if you come alone or as a couple.  7.30  sharp start and £5. per head.

On Monday 11th July a Summer Trip has been arranged  -  Coach leaves the Mill Car Park at 9.30am  sharp  going  to Totnes where you will board a boat for a trip along the River  Dart  to  Dartmouth;   spend the afternoon there and return on the coach at 5.30pm,  arriving  at  the  Mill Car Park approximately 7pm. Cost will be £12.50 each  and  forms  can  be obtained from the Mill Shop - cash with booking would be appreciated.   Book early as the seats go like hot cakes !!

August event to  be  arranged  and looking further ahead don't forget our Country Fair at Bridwell, Uffculme on Sunday 4th September.   More details next time.
                       
The  Mill  itself  is  running  quite a few  exhibitions through the summer months, which  may  be  of  interest,  i.e. "Environmental  Art"  until 11th  May;  "Second World War Home Front Recall" 1st May to 30th October;   "Melted Fabrics" 2nd to 27th May;  VE  Day celebrations  and  children's  tea  party  8th  May;    if you require details  or  information  regarding  these  exhibitions please phone Ashley Smart at the Mill on 01884 840960.                                           Margot Shergold
Talk is cheap, unless you happen to be talking to your lawyer.
DEVON AIR AMBULANCE.

We look forward to seeing you at the Devon Air Ambulance Coffee Morning on June 18th. Any offers of help would be welcome, also any draw prizes you may like to donate, cakes, plants, books, jewellery or anything else to fill our stalls would be very welcome. Last years sale was fantastic – it would be grand to match it – come on, Willand, you know you can.  Daphne Winter,  01884 35403
Do not let what you cannot do interfere with what you can do.

HOSPITAL INFECTION – THE FACTS

We’ve read and heard in the media about MRSA and other bacteria in hospitals. Having visited a number of hospitalized colleagues recently, I’ve been aware of an apparent ‘pussy-footing around’ the subject by so many people, so I thought I’d find out a few facts for myself. The only leaflet available in the local G.P. surgery is dated July 2001 and in view of the latest concerns, not totally helpful. A new version is imminent and the Infection Control Team at the R.D. & E. have been extremely helpful and sent me (at my request) more up-to-date details.  The following may help to put things into perspective and the record straight:

How common is it? Nationally, 9% of patients develop an infection associated with their hospital stay. Many of these patients are already extremely unwell and due to their illness, medication or certain types of treatment may be particularly susceptible to infection.

What types of infection occur? The most common are urine infections and respiratory infections. Viruses causing diarrhoea and vomiting are more common in winter months. Serious infections, such as septicaemia (blood poisoning) are still very rare.

Do “Superbugs” cause all these infections? No. Many infections are caused by bacteria that are normally carried in or on the body. These bacteria usually cause no harm but can cause infection if they get into a wound for example. MRSA (Methicillin resistant Staphylococcus aureus) is a bacteria which is often called a “superbug” by the media. It does cause infections but more commonly, people can carry it without any sign of infection. A less resistant type is present in the nostrils of around 30% of healthy people.

Why has there been so much recent media attention to MRSA?  There is concern that the rate of MRSA in the UK is increasing and action is being taken to control this risk to patients. However, serious infections caused by MRSA, which are reported in the press, are very rare, so it’s important not to panic.

Is Norwalk also a “Superbug”? No. Norwalk is one of the viruses that cause diarrhoea and vomiting or viral gastroenteritis. It is common in the community, especially in the winter. Outbreaks occur in schools, nurseries, nursing homes, etc. It can spread easily in hospitals when people affected with the virus are admitted and sometimes results in ward closure. It is very infectious but the symptoms last only a few days.

What infection control standards are in place? The R. D. & E. Foundation NHS Trust was one of the first hospitals to implement a campaign to improve hand hygiene. Alcohol gel is now available on or near to all patients’ beds and easily accessed in other departments and in community hospitals. This gel is particularly effective at killing bacteria and viruses on hands. Standards of cleanliness are also a priority, regularly monitored and improvements made. If patients are found to have an infection which could be passed to others, special measures, such as isolation, are put in place. There are detailed infection control guidelines available to all staff.

What can I do to protect myself from any risk of infection? Medical or nursing staff will be able to give you specific advice, which may relate to your illness or treatment. The following will be of general benefit:

· If a member of staff appears to have forgotten to clean their hands before they touch you, please remind them.

· If your ward, bathroom or equipment is not clean please tell a member of the ward team. Any concerns can be discussed with the Matron.

· Avoid sitting on other patient’s beds.

· Always wash your hands after using toilet facilities and before eating.

· If you have a wound or a drain or a drip, try to avoid touching it. If a dressing is loose or soiled, tell one of the nursing staff.

· Single-use tissues are more hygienic than handkerchiefs.

· Slippers or shoes should be worn when walking

· Ask your family and friends not to visit if they are unwell.

· It is helpful if visitors also clean their hands prior to visiting.

Where can I get further information? We will give you as much information as we can. Your surgeon may be able to provide information on any specific risk with a certain type of surgery. The Patient Advocacy Liaison Service (PALS) may also be able to help. The Health Information Centre at the R.D.&.E. hospital stock leaflets for patients with specific infections or bacteria e.g. MRSA, viral gastroenteritis, Clostridium difficile.

Useful telephone numbers: Alison Holder, PALS Co-ordinator (Mid Devon PCT)  01884 234487 for our Community hospitals,  PALS at the R.D. & E. are on 01392 402093, or the Infection Control Team (R.D.&.E.) on 01392 402355.

As I said, they were extremely helpful when I called and they seemed pleased the above information could be relayed to residents in this way.                             Ed.
Better to understand a little than to misunderstand a lot.
WILLAND PRIMARY SCHOOL  
The end of the Spring term  was  very busy. The Beetle Drive was a great success once again and many people came.  It  was great fun as we could win Easter eggs. Mr. Lang found  it  too  exciting  for  words! A raffle also took place and raised a great deal of money for School. Everyone thoroughly enjoyed it!   Thanks  to  the PTFA who organised it all.

Our arts week was also a great experience with each class having a session with Drum Krazy.  All the children loved it. Thanks to the PTFA for raising money for this excellent event. Also thanks to the people that taught us to play the drums. The finale in the hall on the last day of term was a real spectacle with up to 90 children all playing drums and other unpitched instruments. We could samba all the way home for the holidays!!

Now the summer term has begun. On the sporting front there are tournaments coming up for the Tag-rugby team on the 18th of May and also a CVSA tournament for the football team also in April.  On Wednesday 13th April a group of children also attended a wonderful piano recital by the eminent pianist Richard Meyrick. This event had been organised by Cullompton and Uffculme Secondary Schools and we were very pleased to be invited  It was a marvellous evening. He played pieces by Beethoven, Khachaturian, Chopin, Rachmaninov and Liszt.He also complimented the children on their behaviour sitting through some of the long pieces.

Yr 6 will be soon having their SATs. They are studying hard for them with help from Mrs Middlemiss, who teaches booster groups for Maths and English,  Miss Leather, Mrs Bosworth and Mrs Goff. SATs will take place 4 weeks from Monday on the 9th of May. After that, Yr 6 are looking forward to going to Dartmoor on Monday 20th and Thursday 23rd June, for the duration of two days. We will be doing things from abseiling to rock climbing with the help from parents and a trained professional from the Pixie’s Holt Centre.

Pupils of Year 6
A year from now you may wish you had started today.
WILLAND YOUTH CLUB
We have had a very busy 12 months and our AGM is on Tuesday 3rd May, this is open to everyone and we would very much appreciate it if you could come along and show your support. We are in desperate need of more people to get involved and this is a very good opportunity for you to find out a bit more about us. If your child comes to the youth club and you want them to still be able to attend in years to come, then you should get involved now. Our committee is totally reliant on volunteers, most of whom are pensioners, who do a great job but want to take a more supportive role. They can only do this if you step forward and show your support, so that they know they have left the club, for which they have worked so hard for 30 years, in safe hands.
The youth club is not run by the County Council, it is run by volunteers, and there are hardly any other clubs like ours left in the Country. Please help keep it going by coming along and getting more involved,   Hope to see you on the 3rd of May and please call either me on 821630, Pam Glass on 38413, any member of the Parish Council, or the new Parish Clerk, to offer your help.         Frances Wilcox 

AND FINALLY

You may remember, a couple of years back, an article in our Magazine about Beating the Bounds. For many people in Britain, this is an annual event, held on Rogation Sunday which this year, I think, is May 1st. It involves walking around their parish, exactly on the boundary line and there are ‘rituals’ involved, like beating (gently) children’s heads on stones and marking trees along the boundary, so the route will be remembered in years to come. Not having masochistic tendencies, I thought I’d try to get around the Willand boundary on my own. 

I got hold of a very detailed map and tried to establish who the relevant landowners were, although for me this was an almost impossible task. So, having decided to attempt the expedition in sections, clad in wellies, old waterproof jacket, thick gloves and the map, I set off on my first foray.

Don’t try it - nor even think about it. Not around Willand. There are barbed wire and electric fences, extremely boggy sections of fields, ditches, streams (knee to thigh deep in water, adult size), five foot deep concrete culverts, acres of nettles (Stan!), brambles and of course the motorway and railway. Perhaps I’m masochistic after all.      

On the plus side, there were a couple of very old wooden footbridges and a beautifully made stone one over Spratford Stream. There’s a crafted wooden structure within a wire fence on the Uffculme Road, to allow the passage of wild deer twice a day. I saw deer, hare, rabbits, herons, swans, geese, muscovy and other ducks in a private bird sanctuary, wildlife tracks, evidence of otters and there was the knowledge that not too many people have seen these places before. 

Just for the record, our boundary is 6.89 miles (or 11.1kms) around, which includes the widths of the motorway and railway (twice) - (no, I didn’t cross them, officer) and it took me a total of 4 hours 37 minutes to walk it. We are almost an island, with the Spratford Stream forming the western boundary and what I believe is Mill Stream, a tributary of the Mill Race from the River Culm, on the eastern side and they meet south of Frank Clarke’s Farm shop. It’s only the northern bit of the parish that joins us to the mainland. Don’t try working out an average speed – it took me nearly thirty minutes to get from one side of one stream to the other. I won’t be doing it again – but I’m glad I did it the once.   Ed.
 WILLAND DIARY
MAY
Tuesday         3rd      Willand Rovers Bingo                       W.V.H.               7.30pm

Tuesday         3rd      Willand Youth Club AGM, in the Youth Club,           7.30pm

Thursday       5th      Methodist Church Coffee Morning
                         10.00am

Thursday       5th      CAMEO                                             W.V.H.               7.15pm

Saturday        7th      Willand Youth Club Coffee Morning  W.V.H.           10.15am

Saturday        7th      Special Whist Drive                           W.V.H. 7.30 for 7.45pm

Monday         9th      Culm District Flower Club                W.V.H.               2.30pm

Tuesday       10th      British Legion Bingo                         W.V.H.               7.30pm

Wednesday  11th      Willand Garden Club - Bonsai          W.V.H.               7.30pm

Thursday      12th     Over 60’s Club                                   W.V.H.               2.15pm

Sunday         15th   to  21st         Christian Aid Week

Tuesday       17th     Willand Rovers Bingo                        W.V.H.               7.30pm

Saturday      21st      Willand Garden Club Plant Sale        W.V.H.   10.15-11.30am

Monday       23rd      Over 60’s Club Outing                      W.V.H.             10.00am

Monday       23rd      Whist Drive                                       W.V.H.                7.45pm

Monday       23rd      Village Hall Annual General Meeting, in the Annex   7.30pm

Tuesday      24th       Social at Methodist Church for  “Mercy Ships”           2 - 4pm

JUNE

Thursday      2nd      Methodist Church Coffee Morning
                         10.00am
Thursday      2nd      CAMEO                                             W.V.H.               7.15pm
Monday        6th      Culm District Flower Club                 W.V.H.               2.30pm

Tuesday        7th      Willand Rovers Bingo                        W.V.H.               7.30pm

THURSDAY   9TH    CUT-OFF   FOR   INPUT   TO   THE   JULY    MAG.

Thursday       9th     Over 60’s Club                                    W.V.H.               2.15pm

Saturday      11th     Over 60’s Club Coffee Morning         W.V.H. 10.15 –11.30am 

Tuesday      14th      British Legion Bingo                          W.V.H.               7.30pm

Saturday     18th      Devon Air Ambulance Coffee Morning W.V.H.         10.00am

Saturday     18th      Cream Teas/Various Stalls @ Methodist Church          2.00pm
Monday      20th      Over 60’s Club Outing                        W.V.H.              9.30am
Tuesday      21st      Willand Rovers Bingo                         W.V.H.              7.30pm

Monday      27th      Blood Donors                                      W.V.H.

JULY
Saturday    2nd
    Cancer Research Coffee Morning       W.V.H.             10.15am

Tuesday     5th 
    Willand Rovers Bingo                         W.V.H.               7.30pm

Thursday   7th        Methodist Church Coffee Morning                               10.00am
Friday       8th         Pre School 40th Anniversary,              W.V.H.                6.00pm

Quiz answers:  1. Poop,  2. Radar,  3. Minim,  4. Level,  5. Noon,  6. Gnu dung,  7. Madam I’m Adam!
